MILWAUKEE COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION

Inter-Office Memorandum
DATE:
January 22, 2013
TO:

Chairwoman Marina Dimitrijevic, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors



Supervisor Mark Borkowski, Judiciary Committee Chairman
FROM:
Lisa Catlin Weiner, Election Commission Administrator

SUBJECT:
File No. 3-93
From the Election Commission Administrator, submitting an informational status report addressing Resolution adopted by the Intergovernmental Cooperation Council (ICC) relating to shift of election programming costs upon the municipalities
This informational report is in response to a recommendation made by the Judiciary, Safety & General Services Committee during their meeting of December 6, 2012.   

Per the recommendation of the Judiciary Committee, a work group was formed consisting of Tom Taylor, City of Franklin Mayor, representing the Intergovernmental Cooperation Council (ICC), Sandi Wesolowski, Franklin City Clerk, representing the Milwaukee Metropolitan Clerks Association (MMCA), Lisa Catlin Weiner, Election Commission Administrator and James Carroll, Principal Assistant Corporation Counsel, representing Milwaukee County.
This workgroup, named by the Election Commission Administrator as the Election Cost Workgroup, met for the first time on Thursday, January 10, 2013 at the City Franklin Hall.  All above-named members were present as well as a member of the City of Franklin’s Finance Department, who was asked to observe the meeting.  As listed on the agenda, the committee was tasked, per the recommendation of the Judiciary Committee, with the following:  to come to an agreement as to how to resolve the 2012 billing dispute for programming costs in response to a resolution recently passed by the ICC and to develop billing guidelines for future elections to ensure that all programming expenses incurred by other municipalities are reasonable and consistent with other municipalities.
During the meeting, Milwaukee County acknowledged the State Election Board Legal Opinion (No. 94-1) presented to the Judiciary Committee on December 6, 2012 by Franklin City Clerk Sandi Wesolowski.  It should be noted that when it initially decided to change its past practice Milwaukee County was unaware of this particular legal opinion, which references Wisconsin Statute Section 5.68(3) – Cost of Elections, in concluding that the county is responsible for the cost of electronic programming for all federal, state and county contests on a ballot.  The recently-revised Wisconsin Government Accountability Board’s Election Administration Manual’s Cost of Elections Guideline Chart, on the other hand, is less conclusive regarding the cost of electronic programming.  Upon further review of the matter, the Milwaukee County Corporation Counsel’s Office has advised that there are legitimate legal arguments to be made on both sides of this issue.  However, it has recommended that Milwaukee County continue its past practice and pay the reasonable electronic programming costs associated with federal, state and county contests.  For 2012, this means that Milwaukee County will reimburse those municipalities who have already paid for the programming of federal, state and county contests and adjust invoices for those municipalities who have not yet paid for 2012 election costs due to this billing issue.
It was further agreed during the work group meeting that Milwaukee County is willing to make whole on the 2012 billing with the municipalities’ assurance that we will establish a mutually agreed-upon billing structure for future elections to ensure that the election cost responsibilities are fairly distributed.  Milwaukee County does not intend to pay for excess programming expenses generated by some municipalities who choose to order non-essential electronic voting materials for back-up purposes.
Before the next work group meeting, Milwaukee County will work with the Franklin City Clerk on coming up with such a structure.  A proposal will be discussed with the ICC to seek agreement from all municipalities.  The goal is to obtain final review and agreement in time for the 2013 Spring election billing.  
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cc:
Kimberbly Walker, Corporation Counsel


Mark Grady, Deputy Corporation Counsel


James Carroll, Principal Assistant Corporation Counsel

Judith Mount, Chair, Board of Election Commissioners


W. Scott Nelson, Vice Chair, Board of Election Commissioners


David L. Sartori, Commissioner, Board of Election Commissioners

Issue Overview:

· In the past, the Milwaukee County Election Commission prorated the expenses of programming electronic voting systems between the County and the municipalities.  In 2011, upon the advice of corporation counsel, the Election Commission changed its policy and stopped paying a portion of programming costs.  
Rationale:

· Wis. Stat. Section 5.68 (1) states that the cost of “acquisition” and “regular maintenance” of voting machines or electronic voting systems is borne by the municipalities in which they are used.  Additionally, Wis. Stat. Sections 5.83 and 7.25 both assign to the municipalities the responsibility for setting, adjusting and preparing for use any voting machines.  These statutory provisions indicate that the expense of programming electronic voting systems rests with the municipalities.  The statutory definition of “municipality” includes cities, towns, and villages—but not counties.  Wis. Stat. § 5.02 (11).

· While the Wisconsin Government Accountability Board (“GAB”) indicates that programming costs may be prorated between county and municipalities, the GAB does not cite any statutory authority suggesting that prorating is required.
Applicable Statutes:

· 5.68 Cost of elections.
5.68(1)(1) The cost of acquisition of ballot boxes and voting booths, voting machines or electronic voting systems and regular maintenance thereof shall be borne by the municipalities in which the boxes, booths, machines or systems are used. 

· 5.83  Preparation for use of voting devices; comparison of ballots. 
Where voting devices are used at a polling place, the municipal clerk shall cause the voting devices to be put in order, set, adjusted and made ready for voting when delivered to the polling place. Before the opening of the polls the inspectors shall compare the ballots used in the voting devices with the sample ballots furnished and see that the names, numbers and letters thereon agree and shall certify thereto on forms provided by the board.

· 7.25 Voting machine officials’ duties.

7.25(1) 
(1) The municipal clerk of each municipality in which voting machines are used is responsible for the proper ballot being placed on each machine, the sample ballots, setting, adjusting, and putting the machine in order to use in voting when delivered to the ward. For the purpose of labeling, setting, adjusting and putting the voting machines in order, one or more competent voting machine custodians may be employed. 
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